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Advocates Urge Elimination of “Convenience” Fees for Card Payment of Utility Bills
Baltimore, MD – Utilities should no longer require customers who pay by debit or credit card to do so through third parties that charge additional “convenience” fees, according to the National Association of State Utility Consumer Advocates (NASUCA). A resolution adopted today by NASUCA at its annual meeting in Baltimore urges utilities to consider dropping the third-party mechanism and accepting card payments directly from customers, while eliminating the add-on fees.  
“Payment by debit or credit card has become a nearly universal means by which consumers pay for goods and services,” noted Charles Acquard, NASUCA Executive Director. “Such payments already account for nearly half of all consumer spending in the U.S., and the percentage is rising. It is time for utilities to join the vast majority of merchants that accept such payments.”
Unlike the vast majority of merchants in America, most regulated gas and electric companies, as well as many regulated water companies, do not accept payments via debit or credit card directly from customers. Instead, if they accept card payments at all, they require their customers to go through third parties. The third parties then charge the additional fees, labeled “convenience” fees, which range from $1.50 to $6.00 per transaction.  
“The additional fees,” Acquard continued, “are an unjustified burden on consumers, hitting low-income households hardest. 

“Tens of millions of U.S. households do not have checking accounts and must find other means to pay bills. By accepting debit or credit card payments, utilities would offer these households the payment mechanism that is often most available to them.

“In addition, government programs, including social security at the federal level and child support and unemployment compensation at the state level, are paying benefits with debit cards.  When the cards are used to pay utility bills, the convenience fees undercut the policy objectives of the programs by eroding the purchasing power of the cards.”  

As explained in the resolution, federal regulations limit the rates that card companies can charge merchants on debit card transactions, and card companies offer utilities reduced rates on credit card transactions. For these and other reasons, including quicker processing of card payments and savings associated with not having to process paper checks, the cost to a utility of processing payments by debit or credit card is probably comparable to the cost of processing payments by other means, including paper check.   
“A great many cooperative and municipal utilities already recognize the advantages to customer and utility alike of direct acceptance of payment by debit or credit card,” says Acquard. “The widespread acceptance of such payments by cooperatives and municipals, without additional fees, is powerful testament to the requisite cost effectiveness of doing so.  Regulated utilities should do the same.” 
The NASUCA resolution recommends that utilities review their current payment options and consider accepting payments by debit and credit card. The resolution also recommends that state public utility commissions survey those payment options as well and ensure that the interests of utility customers are protected.

The full resolution is available at http://www.nasuca.org
NASUCA is a voluntary, national association of consumer advocates in more than 40 states and the District of Columbia, organized in 1979. NASUCA’s members are designated by the laws of their respective states to represent the interests of utility consumers before state and federal regulators and in the courts. www.nasuca.org. 
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